CITY OF LAKE BRONSON

COUNCIL MINUTES

AUGUST 16, 2010
The regular meeting of the Lake Bronson City Council was called to order by Mayor Cammie Taylor at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, August 16, 2010.

Present were Council Members Jimann Cozzen, Dale Klegstad, Bobby Schmiedeberg, Joyce Storeby and Mayor Cammie Taylor.

Absent none.

Also present were Darlene Brown, Greg Sandahl, Pat Stallock, Caleb Stromquist, City Maintenance and Megan Hanson, City Clerk.
Bobby Schmiedeberg read the Oath of Office as he was appointed last month by the council to fill the vacancy of Council Member Travis Rector.
Two bids were received for the City of Lake Bronson Watermain Extension Project and installation of a curb stop for CHS.  Bids were opened and read.  The total bid from Soberaski, Inc. was $30,840.00 and the total bid from The Spruce Valley Corporation was $36,206.00.  Klegstad made a motion, seconded by Cozzen, and carried out unanimously to accept the bid from Soberaski, Inc. in the amount of $30,840.00.  

Pat Stallock was in to meet with the Revolving Loan Fund Committee to inform them that she has a potential buyer for the grocery store, Arnie’s Market.  Stallock would like for the council to consider amending the mortgage so that it could be assumed by the potential buyers, Jerry Nelson and Marlana Sindermann, and they would take over the loans that are owed to the city.  The council reviewed the Revolving Loan Fund application from Nelson and Sindermann who are requesting $9,000 which is currently available in the fund.  The buyers are trying to obtain funding from the Kittson County EDA as well.  The funding from the city and county would be used for start up costs, mainly inventory.  The clerk stated that she had started to prepare a resolution for the transactions, Resolution 08162010, but was unsure as to the correct wording for the resolution to make it appropriate.  The clerk will need to contact the attorney to get the specific wording for the resolution.  The council would like to amend the mortgage so that it can be assumed by Nelson and Sindermann, and to allow Nelson and Sindermann to assume the total loans made to Stallocks, currently, $56,028.68, and to approve the application for $9,000 in Revolving Loan Funds and to contact the attorney to prepare the necessary paperwork for these transactions.  If possible, one loan of $65,028.68 ($56,028.68 + $9,000.00) would be made to the buyers with an interest rate of 1% and a term of 30 years.  Storeby made a motion, seconded by Schmiedeberg, and carried out unanimously to approve Resolution 08162010, which will include the previously mentioned transactions and be prepared by the attorney.
Mayor Taylor asked for any public comments from the audience.  Greg Sandahl informed the council that he planned to rebuild his deer horn display which was damaged last winter by the Maintenance Worker at his own expense, as he felt that it was not right for the city or taxpayers to pay for it.  He also commented on the condition of 4th Avenue South as he feels that it is still not in good shape after the water project.  Council Member Klegstad needs to get together with the maintenance worker to show him how to operate the grader and the city may need to order gravel for some of the city streets.  Sandahl offered to volunteer his time to help the maintenance worker with painting benches for the City Park or staining the rails at the Village Square so that it can get finished before winter.  The city council, clerk and maintenance worker thanked Sandahl for his offer of assistance with those projects.             
The clerk reported two water shut-offs for the month.

Caleb Stromquist, City Maintenance Worker/Water Operator/Sewer Operator, was in to discuss some issues with the council.  Stromquist was able to use a boat from the State Park to get depth levels of the primary and secondary ponds for the July Discharge Monitoring Report.  He reported that there is quite a bit of algae that will need to be monitored and that the grass along the dikes is getting very long.  There also appears to be holes in the dikes from varmints.  Stromquist stated that he does not have the right equipment to be able to control the grass at the ponds and is wondering if the council would consider purchasing a pull behind mower for the tractor.  The pull behind could also be used for other areas such as the ball park and for ditches.  The council discussed that purchasing a bat wing would be more efficient than using a sickle mower.  Stromquist has not been able to find a price for a used one locally, but is still looking.  The ponds should be good for the year by just spraying but if a used bat wing becomes available the council will consider purchasing one.  Stromquist also mentioned that he would like to get a mulching attachment for the Dixon to keep the grass from accumulating.  He checked on a price for one which was about $100 and about $20 for shipping.  Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Cozzen, and carried out unanimously to purchase a mulching attachment for the Dixon.  Stromquist also priced out some GPS units which could be used to mark hydrants and curb stops.  The units he looked at were just a little over $200.  Storeby made a motion, seconded by Klegstad, and carried out unanimously to purchase a GPS for marking hydrants and curb stops.  Another issue that was brought up was kids breaking into the old school building.  Stromquist could actually hear kids in the building when he went in and the kids took off.  He had posted no trespassing signs which the kids took down and stabbed or slashed with a sharp object.  Stromquist will board the openings up again to prevent them from getting in and put up signs again.  Finally, Stromquist expressed his appreciation in having George Johnson help with the mowing through the Experience Works program.  Stromquist stated that Johnson is doing a great job.      
Klegstad made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to approve the July 19, 2010 Minutes.

The 2011 Proposed Budget and Tax Levy were reviewed by the council.  Budgets were prepared for 7 different funds: General Fund, 2009 Water Revenue Bond, Water Department, Sewer Department, Fire Department, Revolving Loan Fund and Housing Rehab Fund.  The clerk stated that there was only about a $2000 decrease in Local Government Aid and that the property tax levy would not need to be increased.  The tax levy needs to be certified by September 15, 2010 to the county auditor.  The 2011 Final Budget will be approved in December so there are a few months to make changes to the Proposed Budget if necessary.  Cozzen made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to approve the 2011 Proposed Budget and to approve and adopt Resolution 08162010TL, a Resolution approving the 2010 Tax Levy, Collectable in 2011 for $57,000. 

Old business was discussed.  The clerk contacted Essential Landscapes to ask for a third party opinion of the landscaping needs after the water project.  They were not interested in providing an opinion and stated that whoever Wagner Construction hires for the landscaping should be able to tell what needs to be done.  The clerk relayed this information to the engineer who provided it to Mike at Wagner Construction.  Dan Johnson with Widseth, Smith and Nolting wants to schedule the 1-year warranty inspection for the first week of September.  The clerk informed him that unless the reseeding is done by then there would be no point of the meeting.  An email from Mike at Wagner Construction was received on Monday, August 16, 2010 stating that they have a landscaper working in Drayton who will come to Lake Bronson with the hydro seeder when they finish up there in the next ten days.  Mike will contact Dan Johnson at the end of the week with a schedule.  The council told the clerk to contact Mike to let him know that they are going to need to bring in a lot of black dirt to put down before the hydro seeding. 
The council spent a lot of time discussing sewer rates as they need to be increased in order for the fund to be out of the red.  Rates from neighboring cities were reviewed.  Some cities charge a flat monthly rate while others charge according to water usage.  The 2011 Proposed Sewer Department Budget calls for $17,550 in charges for services and there are currently 106 active residential sewer accounts and 12 active commercial sewer accounts.  Residential rates are currently $9 per month and commercial rates are $11 or $14 per month.  After a lot of figuring, it was determined that residential rates will need to increase by $3 per month from $9 to $12, and commercial rates will increase by $5 per month from $11 to $16.  Storeby made a motion, seconded by Schmiedeberg, and carried out unanimously to increase sewer rates at follows: Effective September 1, 2010, residential sewer rates will increase by $1.50 per month and commercial sewer rates will increase by $2.50 per month and effective January 1, 2011, residential sewer rates will increase by an additional $1.50 per month and commercial sewer rates will increase by an additional $2.50 per month.

The clerk provided a list of letters that were sent to those in violation of the Nuisance Ordinance.  After 30 days if they are still in violation they will be reported to the Sheriff’s Department and tickets will be issued.  The clerk also provided a list of letters that were sent to those with hazardous buildings asking for a reply or response within 30 days.  The clerk will try to get cost estimates for the demolition of the hazardous buildings.  
The council asked when Phil Matthew would get the carpet installed outside the community center.  The clerk stated that he would start the end of the week or beginning of next week.      
New business was discussed.  Two building permit applications were reviewed by the council, one from CHS to put up a new office and one from Lorin Grahn to put on an addition.  Cozzen made a motion, seconded by Klegstad, and carried out unanimously to approve both building permit applications.  
There will be another household hazardous waste collection on Monday, August 23, 2010.  They will be in Lancaster in the morning and Karlstad in the afternoon.  The clerk received a call from Holly Anderson, Environmental Services, who stated that they could stop to pick up in Lake Bronson quick in between Lancaster and Karlstad if the city wanted to let people know they could leave waste at the shop before noon on Monday.  The clerk posted notices to inform residents of the collection.

The League of Minnesota Cities is holding a regional meeting in Crookston on September 22, 2010.  Storeby made a motion, seconded by Klegstad, and carried out unanimously to send the clerk to the regional meeting.  
The clerk reminded everyone that filing for city office will end on August 17, 2010 at 5:00 p.m.   
Klegstad made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to approve the claims list and pay bills.  
Storeby made a motion, seconded by Cozzen, and carried out unanimously to adjourn to the next regular scheduled council meeting at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, September 20, 2010.  

___________________________________

Megan Hanson, City Clerk    
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